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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, MAY 23, 2017 

 

MINUTES 

 

 CHAIRMAN ROBERT SALKA, called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 

 Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph LaPorte, Joseph Pugliese & Jeffrey Gworek 

 

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 

 Absent: Ronald Bohigian, Ryan Rogers & Paul Bedard, Alternates 

 

 A quorum was determined. 

 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 

 Vice Chairman Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in 

the presentation of an appeal and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project. 

 

 Mr. Gworek further explained this is a super majority vote board 

and you need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved. 

 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal.  So you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 

 

5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 

 MR. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes from the last 

meeting.   Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice 

vote. 
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6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6261A, Application of Taylor Pilewski for a 

variance to allow alcohol sales/manufacturing in an I-2 zone under 

Sections 11-04 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 36 Triano Drive, 

property of AMJM Realty LLC in an I-2 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record. 

 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  Yup.  This is Taylor Pilewski.  I live at 394 

South Main Street in Wallingford, CT.  With me is  Erik Tynik.  I’ll 

let him introduce himself. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. TYNIK:  I am co-partner of the brewery.  Erick Tynik of 50 

High Street, Bristol, CT. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  What can we do for you? 

 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  Thank you for your time.  So, we intend to open 

the third brewery in Southington at the address of 36 Triano Drive.  

Thirty-six, sorry. 

 

 So, we have submitted accordingly two variances for that zone to 

be able to manufacture and sell alcohol from that location.  It is 

currently zoned as an I-2 which is not allowable for manufacturing or 

sale of alcohol.  So, that’s the gist of our presence here. 

  

 Our philosophy is a business in a brewery is a little different 

than the other two that have come to town.  We are a retail outlet for 

beer sales.  We are not a group pub.  We won’t have people consuming 

alcohol in a sit-down fashion on our premise.  It would just be small 

samples of the product in sort of like a try to buy capacity.   

 

 And, if they do want a sample, it’s maybe the two to four once 

sample of the beer that we are serving and selling that day. 

  

 Then they proceed to buy their allotment beer and take it to 

wherever and just consume it off our property.  

 

 It is entirely different than the other two brewers that have 

come into town thus far.  So, I’m trying to think --- 
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 MR. TYNIK:  The variance, the variance would be for the sale in 

an industrial zone.  Due to the nature of manufacturing beer, there is 

going to be a lot of noise and a lot of mess.  So, we can’t 

manufacture in a business zone.  So, it is essentially just to sell it 

in an industrial zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Um-hum.   Okay.   

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  When you say noise, what is like a drop forge . . . 

 

 MR. TYNIK:  Well, there is equipment.  Compressors.  There is ---

- 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is the noise inside the building? 

 

 MR. TYNIK:  Inside the building, yah, yah. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Mr. Chair, did you read off A & B together or are we 

doing those separate? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry. 

 

 MR. GWOREK: Both items together or no? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Um, let’s just deal with the first one.  We’ll do 

them one at a time. 

 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  The first is solely for the manufacturing of the 

product which will be primarily done on Mondays from like 7:00 am to 

7:00 pm.  In that range. 

 

 We have chosen an industrial zone just because the brewing 

process is messy and there is spillage and drainage and there is some 

noise that is typically not suitable for commercial or retail zone. 

 

 And, in the cul de sac on Triano, after seeing the location, we 

thought it would be the perfect spot for what we needed.  So, I think 

that is it for that part. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So, this is retail sales, only?  You are not doing 

wholesale? 
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 MR. TYNIK:  Well, we would do limited keg distribution to 

restaurants, maybe some bars.  But we are not doing anything to liquor 

stores. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  What kind of (inaudible) will you be providing to 

your customers. 

 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  Cans, it will be cans. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE: Cans? 

 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  Strictly can sales. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What are your hours of operation? 

 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  For sales? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yes. 

 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  We’ll do Saturday morning from 8:00 am to 2:00 pm 

for can sales. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So, sales is only going to be on Saturday during that 

one period of time? 

 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  Yah.  Initially --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  And, the rest of the time is strictly manufacturing? 

 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  Yup.  We are going to be manufacturing, canning, 

et cetera. 

 

 MR. TYNIK:  All the other facets that come with it.  The 

cleaning, maintenance, prep work.   That will be throughout the rest 

of the week.  Saturdays will be purely focused on --- you know, no 

manufacturing operations, just retail sales to customers. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  What kind of traffic?  I’m sure you would like a lot, 

but what do you anticipate from a traffic standpoint? 

 

 MR. TYNIKE:  If, uh and I handed out these notes.  Right under 

hours of retail sales, basically, what we anticipate based on the 

limits of what we want to offer customers, are we are anticipating 

about 180 customers over the six-hour period.  And, on average, that 

is going to be thirty customers an hour.   
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 Because we are not a tap room, it’s just in and out.  So, we 

don’t anticipate any customer is going to be there more than ten 

minutes.  So that would actually be five customers every ten minutes 

just rotating. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 So, basically, what we are looking at from this perspective is 

strictly the variance to allow it.  Then it is up to the planning and 

zoning to do their thing with regards to traffic pattern and --- 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct.  There is allowance for a retail 

component in an industrial zone, so it is not out of character to have 

some traffic associated with a particular use in an industrial zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have any other questions on that particular 

item?  Item A. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just for staff.  As I look at permitted uses in an 

I-1 zone, it is the manufacture, processing or assembly of goods which 

by their nature or operation do not produce noise, glare or air 

pollution or fire hazard or safety hazard. 

 

 Would that cover this? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I think --- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If they are manufacturing --- 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  --- it has been vetted internally that the use is 

permissible in that zone.  It is just not going away from the 

definitions as it is shown in allowable uses.  So, it would be under 

manufacturing.  There is a lot more intensive uses they could do there 

and this one certainly doesn’t seem to rise to that level. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, I don’t see a real intensive use.  What could 

be. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What I am saying is that is a permitted use and if 

it is more intense it is permitted than less intense. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We didn’t have a concern over any noise or fumes 

or anything. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Why don’t we move right on to the second one?  

Talk about the second one and then if anybody has a question, we’ll go 

from there. 

 

 Dave, do you just want to read the Appeal on 6262A? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes, I will. But we are keeping the first one open? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Item B is associated with the same property. 

 

 B. APPEAL #6262A, Application of Taylor Pilewski for a special 

exception to allow the sale/manufacturing of alcohol in an I-2 zone, 

under Sections 11-04 & 15-05 of the zoning Regulations, 36 Triano 

Drive, property of AMJM Realty LLC in an I-2 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, you have already explained what you wanted. 

 

 MR. PILEWSKI:  It’s the same thing. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So, do we have any questions on this particular item? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 No? 

 

 Okay.  Thank you very much. 

 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 

 STEPHEN GIUDICE:  Mr. Chairman and Commission members, Stephen 

Giudice with Harry Cole & Son.  We have prepared the site plan for the 

site in anticipation of the brewery coming in.  And, I think that 

considering the other uses in town breweries, I think this one really 

fits he best in the I-2 zone.  So, I am in favor of this application 

and I would hope that you act favorably for it. 

 

 Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 
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 RAY YORSKI:  Hello. I am Ray Yorski, 156 Lazy Lane.  I am in 

favor for it.  My mother lives right next door and I live next door 

and I think it is a nice, clean industry.  And, they did a beautiful 

job on the building up there.  I don’t know if you’ve been up there.  

It’s nice up there. 

 

 It’s a lot better than HQ, I’ll tell you.   

 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 

 MR. YORSKI:  It’s better than HQ.  I’m glad we got a nice, clean 

business there. 

 

 Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  Anyone else speaking in favor?   

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application?  Anyone opposing? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, these applications are closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #6263A, Application of David Wooolley for a 6’ side 

yard setback variance to allow an addition to an existing home under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 168 Farmingberry 

Drive, property of Diane M. Woolley in an R-80 zone. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  The applicant was going to have his architect come 

tonight, but there were some circumstances that led to him not being 

able to make it.  

 

 So, you have the information in front of you and I have the 

aerial up so you can see where the site is located. 

 

 If you have any questions, he is available by phone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 We are talking about nine acres here of property.   

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  If there are any layers you want, I can put them 

on.  Let me zoom in on it for you. 

 

 It looks like it is going to go on the side.  I’ll turn on the 

topo layer so you can see where it drops off. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 So, it is to the left that it drops off quite severely there.  

And, then this side, this is the flattest area they could put it. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So, where are they --- I’m sorry, Dave.  Would you 

put the marker where they are going to put that addition? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure.  Let me just orient it with the plan itself. 

 

 (Pause, pause) 

 

 All right.  The existing garage is right there (indicating).  It 

is going to come out with two garage bays this way (indicating) and 

then the addition in the back, over there (indicating).  Twenty-four 

feet from the side property line so it will be encroaching six feet. 

 



Zoning Board of Appeals – May 23, 2017 

 

9 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Dave, the footprint of the addition, the new 

addition, what is the space between the house and the garage? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I can scale this one for you, too. 

 

 (Undertone comments over the plan.) 

 

 There is a breezeway here.  So, it is like a mudroom between 

them.  That’s that section (Indicating). 

 

 It is connected.  They just wanted a common area between the two 

structures. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That breezeway is there now? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  No.  It is going to be added on.  The existing 

driveway is there now.  So, the breezeway will come in off of that 

garage there. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  What is to the east of this property?  Directly east 

of the proposed --- 

  

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Let me zoom up. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 It is a rear lot.  There is one house in back of it.  This is 

just a larger rear lot, as well (indicating). 

 

 That is the general area (indicating). 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So we are talking R-80, nine acres.   

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  And, a tough lot. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  And, a tough lot.  In the scope of things, this 

really is a minor variance. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  There is woods that separate the two.  It is wooded 

that separates. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  Right. 

 

 I don’t have any questions.  Do you guys have any questions? 
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 Any further information at this point? 

 

 I think it is minor when you look at the size of the lot and the 

location of it. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think the topography --- ordinarily with this 

size you would be looking at something else but the   topography. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  There is enough distance between the homes.  I 

don’t expect any interference with the adjoining properties. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  No. 

 

 Okay.  Any other questions? 

 

 Okay.  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone speaking in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposed to this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 D. APPEALA #6266A, Application of Joseph M & Barbara M. 

Cofrancesco for a 15’ side yard setback variance for a home addition 

under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 10 Sandy Pine 

Drive, property of Joseph M. & Barbara M. Cofrancesco in an R-40 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or their representative please 

state their name and address for the record, please? 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman and Commission members.  

For the record --- sorry, board members. 

 

 Stephen Giudice with the office of Harry Cole & Son, 876 South 

Main Street.  I’m here with – 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave?  I’m sorry.  Can you turn that up? 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Can you hear me?  Better? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Better. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Okay.  It’s 876 South Main Street.  And, with me is 

Joe and Buffy Cofrancesco who are the property owners. 

 

 MR. COFRANCESCO:  Joe Cofrancesco from 10 Sandy Pine Drive in 

Southington. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MS. COFRANCESCO:   Barbara Cofrancesco from 10 Sandy Pine Drive. 

 

 MR. GIUIDICE:  We call her “Buffy” though. 

 

 MR. COFRANCESCO:  Don’t put that in the record! 

 

 (Chuckles) 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  We are here proposing a variance for an in-law 

apartment for Barbara’s parents who are looking to move in with 

Barbara and Joe. 

 

 Barbara and Joe purchased this lot approximately five years ago.  

It is a corner lot located on the corner of Pine Hollow Drive and 

Sandy Pine Drive.  As you can see, the existing house is outlined here 

in red.  The proposed addition is outlined in this yellowish color 

(indicating). 
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 We have a septic system in the front.  We have an easement and a 

large detention basin in the rear and we have some relatively 

substantial grade changes from the back of the property out to the 

detention area. 

 

 So, the intent was to provide a first level in-law apartment for 

Buffy’s parents to move into.  However, that did require us to come 

before this commission and seek a variance due to the hardships that 

this lot kind of imposes on us. 

 

 If you have any questions specific to the addition to what is 

proposed, Buffy and Joe, I’m sure can answer those questions for you. 

 

 This lot is kind of unique in shape.  Their yard is kind of right 

out here where the addition is and they have a side yard that kind of 

goes down the side.  If you’ve ever been near here, the detention area 

and the sloping go around in this area here (indicating).  So, even 

though it is an acre lot, it does have its restrictions in kind of 

cornering us into where we are proposing this addition. 

 

 We have spoken to the neighbors and they are on very good terms 

with the neighbors and they have no opposition to what we are 

proposing before you tonight. 

 

 If the variance is successful, our next step is to go for a 

special permit before the planning and zoning commission. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What is the reason that it couldn’t be moved over 

to the right?   

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Into this area here?  Topography.  Commissioner 

LaPorte, it drops substantially as you go around the backside of the 

house. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Is there any way the garage could be attached to the 

other garages and you could keep the in-law apartment where it is?  

Sort of in front of the in-law apartment? 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Taking this and putting it into this location 

(indicating)? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yes. 
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 MR. GIUDICE: I think that that would cause issues with the 

garage. 

 

 MR. COFRANCESCO:  That is correct.  Our two-car garage --- the 

family room is behind the garage.  So, it would block windows as well 

as probably push our property line on that side of the house.  As you 

go farther back, we get farther away from the neighbors.  The driveway 

to the neighbor’s property line is six feet.  As we go back to where 

we are setting, I think the variance is ten feet from where we are 

proposing. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Where is the neighbor’s house in relation to it?  I 

don’t see it on the map.  Is there --- 

 

 MR. GIUDICE: Uh, it’s ---  

 

 MR. GWOREK:  The GIS? 

 

 MR. LAVALEE:  Yah, I’m putting it up. 

 

 (Pause, pause, pause) 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  This is our house in this location (indicating). 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  In which direction would it be going? 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Basically the same way as the map indicated.  The 

addition would be located in this location here (indicating).   

 

 You know, the neighbors have a fence that comes off the corner of 

their house up the property line and follows the property line down 

around toward their pool. 

 

 The intent I believe is to allow the additional garage to come 

straight off the driveway. 

 

 MR. COFRANCESCO:  The plan is to extend the driveway to the point 

of the start of the garage.  I think it is ten to twelve feet past the 

original driveway that we have. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Can I flip through to another screen to show you 

what we are talking about? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah. 
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 MR. GIUDICE:  I’m afraid if we --- the issue would be trying to 

get out of the garage if we put it in this location. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right, but the --- you are getting close to your 

neighbor’s house and your neighbor’s pool. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  You are talking about as it is proposed now? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yes.  The garage is nearer the pool.  I mean, for a 

lot that is that big, he houses are almost on top of each other. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Yah.  I think the --- this lot was proposed where 

it was based on the topography of the lot and the other restrictions 

that we had with it, like I said, the detention and the wetlands in 

the back. There are wetlands back there, as well. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What about to this other side of the house?  It 

looks like there is lawn there but I can’t see the topography. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  The problem is we have a forty-foot front yard 

setback along this road here and a forty foot here (indicating).  So, 

=== 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But you can still take a variance on that side as 

opposed to the other side and you are not going to be encroaching on 

houses. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Yah, I think that we felt that from a neighborhood 

perspective this would be a better location just from a layout 

perspective of the house.  I think if the abutting owners were 

concerned, that was one of the first things they did was talk to the 

neighbors about this to see if there were any concerns on their part 

with what we were proposing.  So, you know, that is the reason that we 

went in this direction. 

 

 It is possible, yes, we could get a variance on the other side, 

closer to the road.  We felt that tucking this back in this corner was 

the least obtrusive thing from an overall neighborhood perspective. 

 

 MR. COFRANSECO:  And, the easement piece, the trees now are in 

full bloom in the spring and summer, are 25-foot trees.  So, the 

addition will be blocked from our behind neighbors.  The only neighbor 

that will really see it is our neighbor with the pool. 
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 I’ve laid out the plans to him.  Walked the property and they 

understood exactly what it is.   

 

 There are no windows on that side of the garage.  The only garage 

that is going to abut their property, which we are asking the variance 

for.  And, there is no windows on their side of the house looking at 

the addition.  So ---- 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  This is, the dark areas is the area that we are 

trying to avoid. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What kind of a drop do you have if you push the 

house over? 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  As it comes around the house, it drops down 

approximately ten feet.  And, over in here (indicating), it goes down 

substantially. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  If you move it six feet over, the drop is ten feet? 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Yah.  As it, yah.  What happens is from the garage, 

it drops, from this corner (indicating, it drops a full flight of – to 

the basement on this side.  So, it just keeps going down around the 

side of the house. 

 

 What happens is you come around the corner, the topo, the grades 

start to lift as you come around the corner. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What about near the front of the house?  It looks 

flat from here. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  This is flat right in this area here (indicating).   

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Not that area.  Behind the house. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  This area is flat.  This is where the transition is 

in this area (indicating).  And, also around this side of the house it 

transitions down.  So, the transition from the first floor to the 

basement is around this corner and then at this point. 

 

 So that is what we are trying to do.  We are trying to avoid 

going too far that way (indicating) and getting into that lower grade. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Dave, do we have a street view in that area? 
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 Is that too much of a bother to ask for? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Even if we could see the topo. 

 

 MR. LAVALELE:  Let’s google it. 

 

 (Pause, pause) 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  I think this street view shows you that it looks 

really flat and it is around the front and the side of the building. 

 

 So, in this area here you see the basketball court and around the 

front of the house.   

 

 This is where it starts to transition.  On this corner and on 

this back corner is where it starts to transition on that side. 

 

 I can try to get a ---  

 

 (Pause) 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, the layover will do the topographical, won’t 

it? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Well, do you want a street view ---- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Topographical. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Yah, the trouble with --- these contours are prior 

to the subdivision actually being constructed.  This subdivision was 

part of an earth excavation.  So, you are not going to get a good 

indication of what is out there from that.  You can see the contours, 

if you look at them, and I know they are hard to see --- 

  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The brown lines.  What do they represent?  Is that 

ten feet? 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  They represent contour lines.  But these were 

before the subdivision was constructed.  So, if you look, this isn’t 

representative of what is out there just because they did earth 

excavation here and they removed a bunch of sand and gravel.  So, 

these contour lines aren’t what is there on site. 
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 Would you agree with that, Dave? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  In most cases, if there is a knoll, especially 

here, West Pines, the pine trees are all over the sand that was in 

there and there was a hundred thousand cubic yards of material that 

was taken out of there, at least. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  I just think that this hill here isn’t there 

anymore.  It shows a high point right in this area (indicating).  This 

isn’t here.  It shows a low point in these lots.  These are all pretty 

flat lots now. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, couldn’t you flatten it out by the side of 

the house? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  And, what is the reason that you can’t move it over 

more toward the back of your house?  What was the reason for that? 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  We are trying to avoid the change in grade.  The 

slope.  Where it changes, it starts to drop.  It goes from a garage to 

full walkout around the back side of the house and that is what we are 

trying to do is keep it up on the flatter area where the garage is. 

 

 You know, there is a couple of different reasons.  Obviously, it 

is easier in the flatter area.  There will be some stepping of the 

foundation around the back side but we are trying to avoid a full 

stepped foundation or a full basement around that corner. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  But it could be done? 

 

 MR. GIUDICE: It could be done.  Yes. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What you are asking for is fifteen feet and that is 

excessive.  You’re getting so close to the neighbor. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  There is a fence all along that?  The neighbor has a 

fence, a full --- 

 

 MR. COFRANCESCO:  Starting at the back side of their house.  On 

their pool.  Off the side of the house and the down the property line. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Solid vinyl or wood? 

 

 MR. COFRANCESCO:  Vinyl until the tree line and then it is just a 

chain link fence. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, what is most troubling to me is when you 

look at the neighbor’s house, that’s really the only place the 

neighbor’s house could be and you are building almost right up against 

it. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  I think both of these houses have their 

restrictions.  The abutting house has a wetland also that runs here 

and kind of wraps around.  So, this is a steep slope in this area.  We 

have a steep slope in this area (indicating). 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But I think you could build on the side, if you 

chose to. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  This side here (indicating)? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah.  No. Not on that side.  On the --- 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  On the back of the house? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah.   

 

 THE CHAIR:  A couple of options.   

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  I think, you know, we are trying to work with the 

in-law apartment regulations which are specific regulations and we are 

trying to add a garage to the plan, as well.  So, there are some 

things that we’re trying to hit and meet as far as requirements go. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, if you moved it over twelve feet, you would 

be looking for a variance, or you would be looking for a two-foot 

variance and that would be diminimus.  

 

 But you are really looking to put the entire garage outside the 

side yard.   

 

 MR. GWOREK:  If the garage were detached, would it still need the 

ten-foot setback? 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  It is a ten-foot setback and it is detached. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman?  If it is in the rear yard. 

 

 MR. GWOREK: Is that considered the rear yard? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  That portion would be because it is a corner lot 

but you enter through the same portion, so beyond the back (inaudible) 

where the house shadow is. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Basically, if it is behind his area, it is the rear 

yard. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  So, if it was just disconnected, you would have no 

problem and you could still build it. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE: No. We could build it, yes. 

  

 Obviously, that --- 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  I know you don’t want to do that. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  I guess that is a valid point.  If we were just 

proposing the garage without the in-law apartment, we could build it 

ten feet off the property line.  Even that may seem intrusive to the 

neighbors.  Regulations do permit us to construct a garage there. It 

is the connecting of the garage to the existing house that increases 

our setback to the thirty feet. 

 

 If we didn’t connect the in-law apartment to the garage, we could 

do it. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  What about the elevation?  Is this a two-story 

structure? 

 

 MR. COFRANCESCO:  It is going to be a one-story in-law. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Both the garage and the --- 

 

 MR. COFRANCESCO:  The garage and --- correct. 

 

 MS. COFRANCESCO:  Yes. 

 

 MR. COFRANCESCO:   That was our neighbor’s concern originally 

with the pool. The shade and the pool.  That’s why we assured him it 

is one story, off the property line, and the setback again was to give 

them, as the sun comes up it kind of rides on the south part of our 

property so there will be on intrusion at all from a sun perspective. 

 

 And, we did originally talk when we were making plans with going 

towards the right side of the house as you look it.  There is a 



Zoning Board of Appeals – May 23, 2017 

 

20 

 

driveway there and they want to have a garage directly into their 

home, my in-laws, so that is the reason I went to that side of the 

house.  We figured that was an easier variance to acquire than a 

variance on this side and trying to get a second driveway. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I think what you are hearing from the board is 

a couple of things.  One is that the variance, at least from what I am 

hearing, is excessive. 

 

 And, I’m wondering --- we could either, you know vote it up or 

down.  And, that’s an option you have. 

 

 The other option is to --- we can continue the public hearing and 

you can come back with an alternative that is not quite as --- you 

know, the variance won’t be quite as large. 

 

 That is an option you have.  I give that to you as to what you’d 

rather do.   

 

 I’d much rather prefer you taking another look at it and seeing, 

you know, coming back with another option. 

 

 MR. COFRANCESCO:   We understand and appreciate your thoughts and 

concern, Mr. Chairman. We’ll do that. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  How does that board feel about that? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That’s a good idea. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay? 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  All right.  We’ll request a continuance. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MS. COFRANCESCO:  Okay, thank you. 

  

 MR. COFRANCESCO:  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Can I have a motion to continue the public hearing? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE: Motion to continue the public hearing. 

 

 MR. O ‘KEEFE:  Second. 
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 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  See you in a couple of weeks. 

 

 MS. COFRANCESCO:  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 
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7. CONTINUED PUBLC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6258A, Application of William C. Michel for a 17.6’ 

front yard setback variance for garage placement under Sections 7A-00 

& 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 471 Canal Street, property of 

Holyst Real Estate in an R-20/25 zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe advised before we get started, for the record, he 

wanted to recuse myself from this. 

 

 (Mr. O’Keefe left the dais.) 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman.  Again, for the record 

--- and members of the board --- Stephen Giudice with Harry Cole & 

Son.  Offices at 876 South Main Street in Plantsville. 

 

 We did come before --- well, we came to the meeting, the last 

meeting but we couldn’t present on that occasion so we’re happy to be 

here tonight. 

 

 This application is for the removal of an existing home located 

at 471 Canal Street.  The existing home is outlined by this red line 

and we’re proposing to construct a new home which is outlined in this 

yellow color.  There is also an existing garage we are proposing to 

remove in the rear of the property and an existing shed to be removed, 

as well. 

 

 This lot, this existing house is closer to the setbacks or to the 

road than is typically permitted.  It was probably constructed prior 

to zoning.  You can see the setback, here, the line and it is 

considerably farther back into --- almost at the rear of the existing 

home. 

 

 We also have an existing septic system that is outlined in green 

with a septic tank.  It was actually installed not too long ago for 

the existing house.  The existing house, unfortunately is in horrible, 

horrible, horrible condition.  I don’t know how to say it politely but 

it has been infested by cats.  Just hanging the ZBA sign on the 

outside of the house was difficult.  I can tell you that because I did 

it myself and it fell down and I put it back up and it fell down again 

and I put it back up again.  I spent more time in the front yard of 

this home than I cared to. 

 



Zoning Board of Appeals – May 23, 2017 

 

23 

 

 The owner originally bought the house with the intention of 

rehabbing the house but we just cannot get the stench of the cats out 

of it.  So, the request was --- for me, it was to --- what can we do 

with this.  I tried to --- what I did is I laid out a footprint that I 

thought was acceptable.  I pushed it as far back to the septic system 

as the health code would permit us.  Increased our setbacks from what 

was originally shown from the existing house and then we are here 

requesting a variance because even though we have moved it back from 

what it was originally, we still don’t meet the requirements. 

 

 We still think that this is an improvement over what is there and 

what historically has been on the property.  When we’re done, we will 

have a nice, new home in the neighborhood on the Rails to Trails and 

we think it will be a productive member of the neighborhood.  That’s 

what we are hoping for. 

 

 If you have any questions, I’d be more than happy to answer those 

for you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Questions? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I don’t have any questions.  This would be a great 

improvement at that location. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:   Were you planning to reconnect the septic? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yes, sir. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is there sewer available? 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  There is sewer available up the street.  But the 

septic is like brand new.  So, it just seemed like it has been put in 

and it should be used.  The health department is fine with it.  They 

inspected it and oversaw the installation of it.   

 

 And, the house does have city water, too.  We will continue that 

use. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So, you are tear down the old home.  You are going to 

replace the existing garage and the shed is going.  Correct? 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  The garage would come down.  The shed would come 

down.  The existing home would come down.  And, then just one 

structure would be constructed utilizing the existing septic system. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  Further back from the road? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  It is actually being moved further back than the 

existing home. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Yes, yes. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  You know, based on what you’ve got with the septic 

system, et cetera, I think it’s the best you can do with it.  You 

can’t put it any further back. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:   Yah, one other thing I just wanted to point out.  

Typically, the property lines follow the edge of the pavement.  Here 

you can see the distance to the pavement from the property line is 

quite --- you know, this is an old street line.  You know, now a days, 

that would be out probably another five or six feet so we’d have a 

little more distance.  So really, from the edge of pavement, if you 

are looking at that, these dimensions are to an imaginary property 

line.  You know, you don’t see.  To the actual edge of pavement, it is 

even further from the street. 

 

 We think that it will fit well with the neighborhood.  You can 

see the house next door, it’s going to be just about the same distance 

back as the house next door.  It’ll blend in very well. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Mr. Chairman, if I may?  I like what you’ve done 

with the house.   I think that is an improvement for the area and it 

is set back farther than the original one. 

 

 However, I question the new garage.  Is there a possibility of 

pushing it back more?  Because that is really coming forward quite a 

bit more than the existing garage. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  What we tried to do, because the garage and house 

are now one structure, there is bedrooms over the garage and things 

like that, um, what I tried to do is make the largest setback I could 

from the house to the garage.  You can push the garage back.  

Typically, the house, you are going to see it is more rectangular and 

this one has more of a step to it and we are pushing the house back 

six to eight feet to try and get --- 

 

 I can’t see the actual dimension on that, but it is possible I 

could get that garage back a few more feet.  I’m working with the 

architect on this trying to come up with something that would work. 
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 THE CHAIR:  I can see with the house you know, to your point, 

Joe, I can see the house with regards to the septic system but to your 

point with the garage, um, I’d like to see that moved back just a 

little bit, if you could. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  I mean, if I got, right now I think I’ve got a six-

foot setback, if we got to a ten foot, is that or would that be 

acceptable? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  It would be to me.  What about you, Joe? 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Yah, that would be better. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  That would be good. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Or, you could even tip it, if you want.  If that 

would be possible. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Yah, I could talk to the owner about that.  I think 

that getting a ten-foot jog in there would probably be doable if the 

commission --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So, what would the new dimensions be if we approve 

this --- what kind of variance? 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:   So we’re at twenty-two feet which required an 

eighteen-foot variance.   So, if we could get another four feet out of 

that, we’d be up to ten feet, so we’d be at a fourteen-foot variance.  

On a forty-foot setback that’s not that impactful, I think. 

 

 So, if I could amend my request to a fourteen-foot variance 

instead of an eighteen foot, that would be acceptable? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  It would be to me. 

 

 Okay? 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Sold! 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay with you guys?  Okay. 

 

 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 

 Jeff? 
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 MR. GWOREK: No, no. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  All set? 

 

 Okay. Anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  Anyone 

speaking in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

 Let the record show we will reseat Matt O’Keefe. 
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 B. APPEAL #6259A, Application of Bryanna Ward for an 8’ front 

yard setback variance under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 40 Wilbur Street, property of Bryanna Ward in an R-20/25 

zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and --- 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE: Mr. Chairman? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes? 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  If I can interrupt.  For the record, I was not 

here for the last meeting for the presentation, however I did read the 

Minutes and I feel I am up to date on this and I can continue with 

this. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 

 MS. WARD:  Bryanna Ward, 40 Wilbur Street.  Last time that I was 

here it was requested that I bring a picture of what the new garage 

would look like, so I have provided that.  I think you will notice 

that the garage nicely compliments the structure of the house and that 

the placement of it is ideal with the current set up of the house and 

other --- the deck and the fence and driveway – other things on the 

property. 

 

 Since the last meeting I’ve noticed that, as you can see kind of 

in this photo, that my house right now is kind of in-line, the back of 

the house is in line with the neighbor’s.  If I did push the garage 

back which was mentioned last time I was here, I’d actually have to 

extend the driveway and instead of the houses being in-line, I’d kind 

of be parking ---my cars would be parked in-line with the neighbor’s 

backyard.  So, in order to, you know, keep their property as least 

disturbed as possible, I think it is better to push it forward.  And, 

they are in favor of that, as well. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Questions? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Thank you for bringing the rendering.  Would it be 

possible over the garage door to put in sort of like a fake window or 

something instead of looking at a solid wall? 
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 MS. WARD:  Yah, I would probably do that.  That was as best I 

could get the diagram of it. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The shape of it is good. But if you could put a 

window in there it is aesthetically look pleasing to the neighbors. 

 

 MS. WARD:  Yah, I agree. 

 

 MR. GWOREK: Is that space going to be usable?  Above the garage? 

 

 MS. WARD:  Probably going to be a storage space. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is there going to be access from inside the house? 

 

 MS. WARD:  No. It would be access from the garage. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions? 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  You said you moved the house forward?  The drawing 

I have says it is at thirty-two feet from the property line? 

 

 MS. WARD:  Yes.  Did I say?  Yah, last time I was here it was 

impressive that there were questions if I could just push it back the 

eight feet, um, but if I did that, then my driveway is now in line 

with the neighbor’s back yard.   

 

 With the current set up, it just makes --- it is perfectly set up 

with the current line out. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I misunderstand. You did not change the position 

from this drawing? 

 

 MS. WARD:  Oh, no. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just the rendering at this point. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  That is what we were asking for. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You don’t have a problem if we accept it putting a 

window in. 

 

 MS. WARD:  Oh, no. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you for providing the material we asked 

for. 
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 MS. WARD:  Sure. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone speaking in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

 

 

7:50 o’clock, p.m.   
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NEW BUSINESS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6261A, Application of Taylor Pilewski for a 

variance to allow alcohol sales/manufacturing in an I-2 zone under 

Sections 11-04 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 36 Triano Drive, 

property of AMJM Realty LLC in an I-2 zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve 6261A.  Mr. LaPorte 

seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe said as we are talking about the variance, is this 

also to allow the sales in the variance?  Because if it is, I’d add a 

condition that the sales be restricted to Saturdays, 8:00 am to 2:00 

pm. 

 

 I’ll make a motion to approve with the condition that the sales 

be limited from Saturday, 8:00 am to 2:00 pm each week.   Mr. LaPorte 

seconded the amended motion. 

 

 For discussion, Mr. O’Keefe pointed out when you look at the 

stipulations in the I-1 zone, it does allow for manufacture, 

processing and assembly of goods.  I think this is less invasive than 

some manufacturing would be.  So, I think it works in this particular 

location. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6262A, Application of Taylor Pilewski for a special 

exception to allow the sale/manufacturing of alcohol in an I-2 zone, 

under Sections 11-04 & 15-05 of the zoning Regulations, 36 Triano 

Drive, property of AMJM Realty LLC in an I-2 zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6262A with the same 

condition that sales be limited to Saturday, 8:00 am to 2:00 pm.   Mr. 

LaPorte seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe incorporated his comments from the previous 

application into this one. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. APPEAL #6263A, Application of David Woolley for a 6’ side 

yard setback variance to allow an addition to an existing home under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 168 Farmingberry 

Drive, property of Diane M. Woolley in an R-80 zone. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve #6263A.  Mr. Pugliese 

seconded.   

 

 Mr. LaPorte said this is a minor variance. 

 

 Mr. Pugliese noted it was a tough lot. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe added the topography and the size of the lot. 

 

 The Chair said when you have this kind of acreage and you ask for 

a six-foot variance, it is kind of minor. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 D. APPEALA #6266A, Application of Joseph M & Barbara M. 

Cofrancesco for a 15’ side yard setback variance for a home addition 

under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 10 Sandy Pine 

Drive, property of Joseph M. & Barbara M. Cofrancesco in an R-40 zone. 

 

 The public hearing was continued. 
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7. CONTINUED PUBLC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6258A, Application of William C. Michel for a 17.6’ 

front yard setback variance for garage placement under Sections 7A-00 

& 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 471 Canal Street, property of 

Holyst Real Estate in an R-20/25 zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe recused himself and left the dais. 

 

 Mr. Gworek made a motion to approve Appeal #6258A, the amended 

appeal with the 14-foot setback.   Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

 The Chair noted the motion includes the clarification of the 

reduction in the setback.   

 

 Mr. LaPorte said it was like a night and day replacement for that 

building. 

 

 Mr. Pugliese said in general, this is good for the neighborhood. 

 

 The Chair said it is actually less of a variance than what we had 

before as far as a zoning standpoint. 

 

 Motion passed 4 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe was reseated and resumed his seat at the dais. 
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 B. APPEAL #6259A, Application of Bryanna Ward for an 8’ front 

yard setback variance under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 40 Wilbur Street, property of Bryanna Ward in an R-20/25 

zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6259A with conditions. 

 

 Conditions: 

 

 - The structure that is built is what is shown in the sketch 

that was attached to the application. 

 

 - That a window be added above the garage door. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted when you look at the neighborhood it is 

compatible with the neighborhood.  A lot of houses in the neighborhood 

have those types of garages. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 

8. MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 

 Nothing this evening. 

 

9. ADJOURNMENT 

 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion for adjournment.  Mr. O’Keefe seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:56 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

 

   Robert Y. Salka, Chairman 


